Coronet
OCTOBER, 1970: p. 72

TELLING IT

LIKE IT WAS

by Frances Spatz Leighton



t was the last letter the lieutenant would ever write, a letter from Vietnam to his girl back home. First Lieutenant Stephen W. Davis took a sheet of Red Cross stationery, datemarked it August 15, 1967, and scrawled:

"Dear Sandie,

"... all is well. We are now at Chu Lai awaiting our mission in Operation Benton.

"We all went over to the local Marine Corps Officers Club and . . . it was the first time any of us had seen a bar in about two months, so you can imagine what went on . . .

"It's still a long way off but I'm thinking seriously of putting in for assignment to the Old Guard at Fort Myer when I get out of here. It will be close to home prus I'm still crazy about parades. If I put in for it now, I'm pretty sure I can get it. Thanks for the letters, koolaide and above all OldMagazineArticles.com

CORONET and Syracuse University in saving these moments of truth for the future, we urge you to send your war letters, diaries, or other documents to:

Philip Mooney

Dept. C

Syracuse University Library Syracuse, N.Y. 13210

If there are any questions you would like to ask before sending your letters, you may write to Mr. Mooney at the same address.

With the letters you send to this important library collection, you will be helping to write history.



'Peanuts' strips from papers.

"Love, Steve"

Three days later he was dead, killed in "Operation Benton."

Syracuse University is engaged in a history hunt for letters such as that one from Vietnam which has been contributed to the university by Stephen's father, Brigadier General F. M. Davis, Jr., of the United States Army.

The university's historic collection of letters from soldiers in all of our country's wars tell the true, human story of the fighting fronts, the mental turmoil of many of the soldiers, the resignation of others, the makethe-best-of-it attitude of still others

the-best-of-it attitude of still others. From somewhere in Vietnam an army sergeant writes his mother, "Well, I'm sorry to say that I've finally found out what their [sic] going to do with me. And I hate it. It was bad enough sending me to an infantry unit in the beginning, now their sending me to an armored unit, 11th Armored Cavalry Regiment, which I've found that only one man from this battalion is going there. (ME.) And I've also found out that I'll be going to one of two base camps. Quan Loi or Loc Ninh. This is one time I'd really like to go AWOL. But my only hang up is there's nowhere to go. (Smile.)

"Love, your respectful son, Iim"

In a different mood, another soldier writes his parents:

"Monday, August 11, 1969

"Dear Mom and Dad,

"We are still camped in relatively the same place as we have been the last few days. The weather has been good for the most part the past few days. I'm starting to get my tan back. Down the road a little way is a OldMagazineArticles.com

bomb crater we go swimming and bathing in.

"Our resupply has been pretty good. The one hot meal has usually been good and yesterday they brought out cold sodas. We had been getting sodas out here every day but then the colonel said no. I guess he figured we had it too easy. Anyway, I guess he changed his mind.

"The road we are camped on looks like tent city. Some people use their own poncho to make a shelter, others get together with a buddy or two to make elaborate poncho tents. Some of them are experts and the engineering would amaze you."

A dramatic picture of how it feels to be under fire comes from this soldier in Vietnam and Cambodia, dated March 28, 1970, 8:58 P.M.

"You know mother, since been over here I've been refraining from mentioning all the bad things that are happening but to be truthful you things are really getting bad. My troop has been operating on the Cambodian border along the north western front. And I've never seen so many N.V.A. in my life. The 'damn' C.O. had us almost 500 meters into Cambodia the other day and didn't know it. We were just luckey we didn't have any contact at that time. We didn't need any, anyway. We've been having enough inside the border. On the 26th one of my best friends got killed. We killed an estimated 60 to 100 N.V.A. We also had 30 casualties.

"On the 25th another buddy of mine was killed with two other guys in the troop. This happen(ed) at our night defensive position. We had been set up for about an hour and right after dark we were fireing mortors around our perimeter as we OldMagazineArticles.com

usually do from time to time to harass Charles if he happen(s) to be out there. But that time one of the rounds exploded in the tube and killed all three guys in the mortor track. A fire broke out and started the other rounds in the track exploding. It was dark as hell and we had to get in the tracks and move into the woodline. I had never been so scared before in my life. We were so defenseless for about an hour that they could have done us a job. I certainly am looking forward to the R&R on the 6th. And when I come back I'll have 80 days left and it's no way for them to go too fast. . . .

"Your loving son, James"

Sad to say, James never made it to R&R, rest and recreation. Instead the upcoming action he mentions landed him in the hospital in Japan with wounds, especially a shattered leg. A letter from him dated April 20, 1970, 6:20 P.M., says:

"Hello Everyone,

"Just a few lines to say hello. Right now I'm lying here with my thigh all wrapped up and my leg hanging from some type of gadget that I won't even try to discribe to you. I'll just tell you that it's called traction. There's a pin through my leg just below the knee with twenty five pounds pulling on it. This is to keep the broken bone in my thigh from slipping back out of place.

"As far as my back is concern, the doc says he's surprised I recovered

so fast.

"One thing that really almost makes me want to cry is the fact that it will be so long before I'll be seeing you all. I'll be going to sergery Wednesday (today Monday) and they'll draft skin from my other thigh to cover the one that's been OldMagazineArticles.com

laserated.

"Well, so much for me and my problems. How's everyone at home at a time like this. I trust everyone fine....

"Well, I'm starting to fell kind of miserable so I'm going to close now. I'll be writing again soon.

"My love to everyone,

James"

In a letter to his folks, dated May 14, 1969, Evening," Lieutenant Sam-

uel B. Cupp writes:
"With fighting as sporadic as it is in our AO, it almost seems as if we inflict as many casualties upon ourselves as the enemy does. A short while back, an APC (Armored Personnel Carrier) killed 2 and wounded 1 of another of our companies. Plus the fact that the ARVNS [South Vietnamese troops] shoot at everything that moves.

"Right now we are tearing down FB Gongaley, which is sort of appropriate for the Army since they had just finished building it to the point where it was a good firebase.

"On those college riots, sit-ins, and violences, the thing that really gets me is that they take weapons with them and I guess that makes them really feel brave. I wonder if they have ever seen the horror which those weapons can produce and which could happen to them if someone decided to oppose them. In my time with the company, I have seen anger between one another, but never a weapon pointed, even in jest."

Included in the Syracuse University collection are letters from Korea

like this one:

"Dear Ma and Dad:

"I hope you don't take this too hard...

"I... got wounded in both of my legs and they had to be amputated. I OldMagazineArticles.com

don't remember exactly how it happened—I only remember the explosion and the hospital at Inchon. They are in good condition at the present and it will be no more than a month before I will see you all again.

"I'm relieved to get away from it all, mom and dad, and there will be something to look forward to when I see you people again. The only thing I'm worried about are you folks. I don't want you to be worrying and going around with tears in your eyes. The best years of my life are ahead of me. For your information they amputated from my knees down.

"Well that's all for now. The rest can wait. I'll be writing you more often now, and once again I beg of you to keep cool and I will see you soon. Please excuse the handwriting as I am a bit shaky at the present.

"I will write again soon.

"Your loving son, Bob"

Or from World War II, when Second Lieutenant Linton A. Barling, of Clinton, Mass., wrote to a buddy in England, just before he flew off to be parachuted into the battle for Holland, a mission from which he never returned:

"If I die, I would like my body to be sent back to the States. I wouldn't want to be buried on foreign soil. And besides, if I give my life for my country I think I am entitled to 6 feet of its soil."

"Your pal, Lin"

As soldiers write it, you get the story of American wars, telling it like it was. That's why Syracuse University has enlisted the aid of CORONET to help round up letters of recent wars before it is too late.

As Philip Mooney, head of the



Manuscript Division, Syracuse University Library, told us, "Syracuse University Library feels under a great obligation to collect and preserve manuscript material so that future historians will have sources for research. The types of material we are seeking includes soldiers' letters, to and from family and friends, diaries, photographs and scrapbooks, and reminiscences of service.

"Many people tend to feel that their correspondence with their family about wartime activities is fairly trivial in terms of history as a big concept. However, the view should be held that the soldier's concept of what he is trying to do and how he is accomplishing it is going to be very important to historians in the future. In light of manuscript material now available in research institutions throughout the United States. scholar would have difficulty finding source material for a history of soldiers' views in World War I and very few institutions have yet been concerned with documents from World War II and the Korean and Vietnam conflicts."

In all, Syracuse University now has about 1,000 items including letters, diaries, and orderly books and documents. For example, the actual orders which told how the military at "Head Quarters, Albany," over a century ago would mourn the death of President William H. Harrison.

Dated April 1, 1841, the orders directs the wearing of a "badge of

mourning consisting of crape on the left arm, and on the sword hilt" by all commissioned officers and "guns to be fired ... at every half-hour from sunrise to sunset..."

The oldest letter in the Syracuse collection dates back to December 5, 1775, and is thrilling to read from this distance, though when it was written it simply complained and complained about a series of problems in running a war—the Revolutionary War.

There is a touching letter from James Barnes to his wife during the

Civil War:

"I want you when you write to lett me now how Willie and Mary [their children] gett along. When you wrote you never said a word about them."

We know what happened to James Barnes. We know it from a letter to his wife.

Imagine Mrs. Catharin Barnes hanging out her clothes on a windy day of April 18, 1865, thinking all the while of her husband away at that terrible war when the postman comes with a letter:

"It becomes my painful duty to inform you of the death of your dear husband James Barnes. He was shot through the bowels by a minnie ball. We done all that we could to save his life, but God has ordered otherwise. he quietly closed his eyes in death this afternoon about 1 o'clock. At your husband's request, we sent for a Catholic Clergyman this morning and he was with him before he died. Thus another brave soldier has fallen in his country's cause. Your husband often thought of you and his dear children. I pray that the Blessed Saviour will sustain and comfort you in this very sad affliction. May God

bless and protect you and his fatherless children.

"Your husband has an old coat, jacket, pants and Blanket. Let me know if you wish to have them sent home.

"Praying Heaven to bless you all, I am yours in great sympathy,

"W. T. Tull, Chaplain" Eight days after the letter was

written, the war was over.

World War I letters seem especially hard to find. It is interesting that in World War I, the military was concerned about what it called "doleful letter-writers" and a U.S. Army captain warned parents that "you - poor - boy" letters could do more to break the morale of the young soldiers than the most insidious enemy propaganda. He said:

"Make your letters cheerful; tell your boy you are proud of him and the work he is doing, for after all, it is God's work—this saving of women and children. Tell him you are proud of his record as a soldier. It will help him to keep it cleaner to know you are interested. Tell him to obey his officers willingly, cheerfully; don't as in many cases I know of tell him his officer was wrong and he was right. That sort of advice has placed many a man in the guardhouse. It is the instant obedience to orders that is going to save life over there. Everything is figured to the fraction of a minute, and it is only by instant obedience to orders that the work will be accomplished and the war ended."

Some day someone may be mulling over the letter that you have sent or received from some farflung battlefield. Someone may be using it to write a military record or book that tells it like it was.

If you would like to join with